
2022 SCAC Awards Program
This application is for: Barrett Lawrimore Memorial Regional Cooperation

Award

Project Title

County/Counties

Staff Contact

Job Title

E-mail Address

Phone Number

Mailing Address

Please provide a summary of your 
entry (no more than 100 words) to be 
used in a handout for the awards 
competition and included in press 
releases/publications. You may either 
type the summary in the text box or 
upload it as an attachment below.

MatTrans Regional Public Transportation Provider 

Greenwood Abbeville and McCormick 

Susan Mcintyre

Clerk to Council

smcintyre@greenwoodsc.gov

864-942-8507

Park Plaza, Suite 102
600 Monument Street, Box P-103
Greenwood, SC 29646
On behalf of Greenwood, Abbeville, and McCormick 
Counties, we respectfully ask that you consider McCormick 
Area Transit (MatTrans) Public Transportation Program for 
the Barret Lawrimore Memorial Regional Cooperation Award 
for the Regional Public Transportation services that they are 
providing for Greenwood, Abbeville, and McCormick 
Counties.  MatTrans is helping our counties to meet a 
twenty-year-old unmet need.  Public Transportation is a 
privilege, and we appreciate the partnership with MatTrans 
and the care and attention that they provide for our county’s 
residents.

Presentations may include more than 
one speaker; however, each speaker 
should be aware that the 10-minute 
time limit is strictly enforced. Please 
list the name, title, and e-mail address 
of each speaker:

Name Title Email

Becky Powell
Moon

Executive
Director

beckypowell@mcsc-
mat.org

To upload your summary, please type 
"see attached" in the text box, then 
upload a Microsoft Word or PDF 
document below.

pdf

To submit these attachments online, 
please upload Microsoft Word or PDF 
documents below. pdf
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https://www.jotform.com/uploads/SCAC/213423589970969/5276807061423156151/MatTrans%20Nomination.JMG2022.pdf
https://www.jotform.com/uploads/SCAC/213423589970969/5276807061423156151/Abbeville%20Signed%20Resolution%20for%20MAT%20TRANS.pdf


Please check boxes for attachments 
you will submit as part of your 
application

A concise Project Description to explain the
purpose and significance of the entry (up to eight
pages). Please follow the prescribed naming
convention for your Project Description file.

Any additional materials needed to support your
application (up to five pages).

Barrett Lawrimore Memorial Regional Cooperation
Award applications must include letters of support
from the chief administrative officers for each
participating political subdivision.
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McCormick Area Transit (MatTrans) 

Public Transportation Program 

Nominee for 

 Barret Lawrimore Memorial Regional Cooperation Award

Nominated By: Greenwood County, Abbeville County and McCormick County 

May 6, 2022 
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Imagine living in a rural community, you have a lifechanging appointment, and your 

vehicle is in the shop.  You call your family members or friends, but no one can get you to the 

appointment.  You contact the local Taxi, Uber, or Lift providers that are advertised in your area, 

only to discover that they are located thirty miles away and will cost over $80.00 for a one-way 

trip. Your only options are to walk or to miss your appointment. 

Many South Carolina residents will not understand the significance of January 15, 2021, 

and April 26, 2021.  These were not just ordinary days; these were the days that Greenwood and 

Abbeville County Councils signed Resolutions to partner with McCormick Area Transit 

(MatTrans) to meet a twenty-year un-met need of Public Transportation for the residents of 

Greenwood and Abbeville Counties.  The regional partnerships between McCormick Area Transit 

(MatTrans), Greenwood County, Abbeville County, and McCormick County, have increased the 

number of South Carolina counties that now offer Public Transportation from 40 counties to 43 

counties.

Public Transportation is a necessary service that is used to meet the needs of the county 

residents that are transported to medical appointments, to work or to school, as well as essential 

shopping, even recreational activities.  Public transportation offers the ability for residents to live 

independently within their community, and ultimately age in place so that they may enjoy life to 

its greatest potential.  Public transportation promotes economic development and growth for the 

community, industries seek out the communities that offer public transportation to their residents.  

Public Transportation is a privilege, and it should be respected for the value that it holds for all 

residents.

The McCormick County Senior Center is a Private non-Profit agency that was established 

in 1972 and provided senior services and multiple transportation programs for McCormick 

County.  In 2006, the McCormick County Government signed the resolution that changed the face
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of the McCormick County Senior Center and MatTrans became the Public Transportation 

contractor for McCormick County. In 2010, SCDOT conducted a Transit Feasibility Study 

for Greenwood, Abbeville, and Saluda Counties, and MatTrans was identified as the Transit 

Agency that could assist the neighboring counties with their public transportation needs. 

For many years the mantra of Greenwood County was Greenwood Grows Greater 

Together ... that growth could be seen from the topiaries that are Uptown, to the international 

industries that have made their home's here, or maybe that growth is best represented in the 

rapid growth seen in residential housing on Lake Greenwood. By any measure that is used 

Greenwood has continued to grow; however, there remained one issue that continued to hinder 

the ascension that we experienced. The ability for people and goods to be moved is a 

cornerstone of the any economy, health care system, and community that values quality of life 

and we did not have a public transit system. 

For over two decades, a need for public transportation in Greenwood County had been 

recognized. In 2014, the South Carolina Department of Transportation (SCDOT) prepared a 

statewide public transportation and coordination plan. Within this plan, Greenwood was 

identified through a study by SCDOT of intercity bus needs as a priority project. Even with this 

identification, and countless meetings about the need for a public transit system there was little 

to no discernable progress made. Beginning in August 2019 a series of meetings were held 

on the Greenwood Campus of Piedmont Technical College in which another effort was being 

made to address the issue of a need for public transportation in Greenwood County.  As had 

been the case in previous meetings the same cast of characters were present: Government, Non-

Profits, Council of Government, and some concerned citizens. 
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What was different in this meeting was the enormity of the project did not envelop the fact that 

there was incremental progress to be made. 

In these first meetings it was proposed that we tackle one aspect of the need for public 

transportation. After a robust discussion it was decided that medical needs would be the first 

genre to be addressed, due to the obvious community impact that this could produce. Then the 

discussion turned to one of the aspects that has derailed the public transit discussion for many 

years---cost and specifically who would "own" the system. This system would be a massive 

undertaking of millions of dollars to buy buses, hire staff, insure vehicles, marketing, etc. that no 

Non-Profit had the workforce to accomplish and no governmental entity had the desire to 

undertake. However, as is often the case someone finally asked the right question---the correct 

question was not who would take on this program ... the correct question was who was already 

doing this work in Greenwood County with whom we could partner. That sparked the 

conversation that the McCormick Area Transit (MAT) was already doing great work in 

bringing people to Self Regional Hospital affiliated doctor's offices (and other medical 

appointments); however, to be eligible the ride had to either originate or terminate in 

McCormick County; which was a bureaucratic obstacle that would need to be overcome. 

Greenwood County began to work with Becky Powell-Moon (Director of McCormick Area 

Transit) and Johnny Mmanu-ike (South Carolina Department of Transportation Director of Public 

Transit) to have the proper designations put in place, removing administrative and bureaucratic 

obstacles. In the end we were successful, and South Carolina Department of Transportation 

(SCDOT) awarded Greenwood County a three-year grant of $150,000 per year to serve as a 

match for our partnership with MAT.  
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To display the commitment that Greenwood County had to this program County Council raised 

the County millage, something that had not been done in nearly a decade, to have recurring 

funding to support this new partnership. 

On July 19, 2021, Greenwood County held a ribbon cutting ceremony and the start of a 

much-needed public transportation system began. Our services began with a two- and one-half 

mile radius from the city center and limited trip types to medical appointments and essential 

shopping. Both the pickup and drop off locations had to be within the two- and one-half-mile 

radius and this arrangement was good, for the beginning of the program; however, the demand 

for the system to be expanded became so great that the inevitable expansion came earlier than 

most people anticipated. 

The expansion in ridership has been nothing short of amazing, outpacing even the most 

optimistic of predictions. In the first four months of this program, ridership increased 121 %. 

With these kind of growth numbers, it was clear that the partnership that had been created 

needed expansion. In October 2021 the expansion of the MAT system occurred in several 

different ways. Becky Powell-Moon was able to acquire more rolling stock to better 

accommodate the transit requests. Greenwood County expanded the area in which the service 

could be provided, going from 2.5 miles to 4.0 miles from the Greenwood County 

Courthouse. Additionally, there was expansion of the types of rides that were eligible to now 

include medical purposes, essential shopping, post-secondary education, and employment. 

In the first ten months of the program, we have increased ridership, on average, by 27.2% 

month over month for every month.  Also, there has been a 978% increase when you compare 

the first month's ridership to April 2022.  For many of us, when this program began, the goal was
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not simply to check a box, claim that we had public transit, pat each other on the back and move 

on to the next problem. The goal was to not just provide a public option for people to be able to 

get to critical medical appointments, although that was vitally important. The goal was to have a 

reliable transportation system that everyone could use, especially those that have found a 

lack of transportation to be a repeated barrier to sustained employment. 

For those of us who have been fortunate enough to have means of transportation our 

whole lives, it is difficult to understand the challenges faced by our citizens who do not 

have this convenience. The impact of the program ranges from life-saving trips for dialysis 

and cancer treatments to affordable trips for necessary employment and post-secondary 

education to provide future financial stability. This service was a long overdue need for the 

citizens of Greenwood County and has inherently contributed to a better quality oflife by making 

necessary transportation available to those with limited resources. 

Abbeville County partnered with the McCormick Area Transit (MatTrans) to meet an 

unmet need for the citizens of Abbeville County. There is a need for transportation for the

Abbeville County citizens that either do not have a vehicle or are no longer able to drive 

themselves to their medical appointments or to purchase groceries. 

Abbeville County is one of the 7 counties in SC that did not have a transportation system. 

In 2015 the local hospital, Abbeville Area Medical Center, conducted a community health needs 

assessment. During this study 13 organizations were asked to list city needs for the county and 

over half of the groups listed transportation as a critical and undeserved need.  The United 

Christian Ministries of Abbeville County (USMAC) then distributed a needs survey, it was 

alarming how many citizens needed transportation to receive the preventative medical care and to 
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be able to gather the food and household supplies that were needed to survive. Of the 258 

people responding to the survey over half needed transportation to doctor's offices and stores 

and 90% needed transportation to the services that are required in Greenwood and Anderson. 

Abbeville County currently only has 1 grocery store for our population of approximately 

24,299. Most of the population of Abbeville County is in the unincorporated areas. For a person 

or family that does not have transportation it would be very difficult to travel to the grocery store 

or to the doctor's office for preventative services. According to the US Census Bureau, 

Abbeville County's percentage of people living in poverty at 15.3% which is above the state 

average of 11 .4%. Abbeville County's per capita income is $25,598 which is well below the 

state average of $35,384. Abbeville County's median age is 44.6 which is relatively higher than 

the neighboring counties: Greenwood- 39.8, Anderson-40.7 and Laurens 40.7 (Census.gov). 

With the slowly decreasing population and increasing median age residents need access to 

public transportation for healthcare, essential services, and grocery stores. 

The MatTrans partnership is a direct answer to the issue of the aging population of 

Abbeville County. Abbeville County citizens have benefited from the past year of having the 

MatTrans to provide the necessary transportation service. There has been an increase in 

ridership of 300% from October 2021 to April 2022 and receive an average of 30 calls a day 

for transportation services in Abbeville. Currently there are approximately 45 riders for 85 

round trips and the number is growing. 

Abbeville Council members consider the service to be priceless, residents are being 

transported to doctor's appointments, dialysis, and the grocery store. Being a rural county means 

that those citizens must travel farther to receive goods and services. 
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The transportation program has been crucial to Abbeville residents that cannot drive or that do 

not own a vehicle. Individuals and families now have peace of mind being able to make a 

schedule and know that they will be able to get to their appointment, pick up groceries and other 

services. The Public Transportation Partnership with MatTrans has been a success and it has 

improved the lives of many of the Abbeville residents. 

MatTrans has been providing Public Transportation Services as a Regional 

Transportation Provider for McCormick, Greenwood, and Abbeville Counties. This unique 

Regional Public Transportation service provides residents from any of the three counties to be 

transported to any of the three counties, as well as to Augusta, GA. MatTrans has placed 3 

Drivers and vehicles in Greenwood, and 1 Driver and vehicle in Abbeville, and operates 21 

vehicles that originate trips from McCormick. The vehicle leave McCormick loaded with 

passengers going to Greenwood or Abbeville and once the vehicle arrives, it will stay in either 

county to provide additional transportation services prior to the original passengers are ready to 

return to McCormick. 

MatTrans utilizes the county lines as transfer points for passengers that are being 

transported from one county to another county. Having one vehicle to meet and the passengers 

transfer vehicles allows for the maximum number of hours that the vehicles can remain in the 

assigned county and provide as many trips as possible for each county. This process provides 

the maximum amount of transportation possible while maximizing the smaller amounts of 

funding that is allocated for the program. 
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The Regional Transportation program that MatTrans is providing has been blessed with 

letters of support from Secretary Christy A. Hall, SCDOT, the SCDOT Office of Public 

Transportation, Upper Savannah Council of Governments, McCormick, Greenwood, and 

Abbeville County Councils, Senator Shane Massey, Senator Billy Garrett, and Self Regional 

Healthcare. The letters enclosed with this nomination are just a small token of the support for 

MatTrans and the transportation services that they are providing to the Upper Savannah Region. 

On behalf of Greenwood, Abbeville, and McCormick Counties, we respectfully ask that 

you consider McCormick Area Transit (MatTrans) Public Transportation Program for the J. 

Mitchell Graham Memorial Award / Barret Lawrimore Memorial Regional Cooperation Award 

for the Regional Transportation services that they are providing for Greenwood, Abbeville, and 

McCormick Counties. MatTrans is helping our counties to meet a twenty-year-old unmet need. 

Public Transportation is a privilege, and we, Greenwood, Abbeville, and McCormick 

Counties appreciate the partnership with MatTrans and the care and attention that they provide 

for our County's residents. 











Letters Of Support















the partnerships are sharing the vital water resource of Lake Greenwood between Laurens and 

Greenwood County or the public works infrastructure emanating in McCormick County that 

comes into Greenwood County; the Lakelands is an area that has regional collaborations as a part 

of our ethos. 

Thank you for your time and consideration of the support on behalf of Greenwood County. Please 

do not hesitate to contact me if you would like further information. 

Best regards, 

Ciu_e,,1L- /Jilt)� � 
Dr. Chuck Moates, Chairman 

Greenwood County Manager 






